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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

Respondent No. 1 appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 2, 2013.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he was permanently and
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totally disabled.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant did not prove he was entitled to permanent partial

disability benefits or permanent total disability benefits.  

 

I.  HISTORY

Coy D. Reece, now age 72, testified that he had a high

school education.  Mr. Reese testified that he performed

sawmill work for nearly six years after graduating from high

school.  The claimant was then employed at a clothing

factory for nine years, where he operated an electric

cutting machine.  The claimant’s testimony indicated that he

began working for the respondent-employer, Eaton

Corporation, in approximately 1979.  The claimant was

employed with the respondents for 25 years.  The parties

stipulated that the employment relationship existed at all

relevant times, including July 23, 2004.  The claimant

testified that his job at that time was “Insulation Take-Up. 

It’s where you wind rubber, bend rubber on rolls that

average anywhere from a hundred to 125 pounds.”  The

claimant testified that his work required manual labor.  
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The parties have stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury to his lower back on July 23, 2004. 

The claimant testified regarding the injury, “I was

proceeding to put a roll into a skid.  And I hung my toe in

a pipe.  And when I started to turn back to the right, I,

it, the end of my foot didn’t come with me.  And I fell

backward.”  An emergency physician reported on July 23,

2004, “While he was working, he got his foot caught on a

pipe, and he twisted sideways and landed on the ground.  He

did not hit his head.  He had no loss of consciousness and

complains of right lower back and hip pain radiating down

the right leg to the knee....DIAGNOSIS: Most likely a

ruptured disk in the lumbar region.”  An MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine on July 29, 2004 showed “a herniated

disc with free fragment extending superiorly from the L4-L5

level.”  Dr. Ronald N. Williams performed surgery on

September 10, 2004: “Microdissection of L4-5, right.”  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Herniated nucleus

pulposus, L4-5, right.”  

Dr. Williams noted on November 2, 2004, “I talked with

him about his job and it sounds strenuous, so I would like

to try to get a work evaluation on him to see if it is safe
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for him to return to work.”  The claimant participated in a

Functional Capacity Evaluation on November 8, 2004:

Mr. Coy Reece underwent functional evaluation this
date with reliable results for a valid FCE.
Overall, Mr. Reece demonstrates the ability to
perform work at the Medium work category with
limitations and restrictions as noted above.  Mr.
Reece is deconditioned and would benefit from a
work day not to exceed 8 hours at this time.  Mr.
Reece should be able to progress back to a 12 hour
workday as he gets conditioned back into the work
scene over the course of a 4-6 week period.  A
short course of work reconditioning would be
appropriate and would improve Mr. Reece’s
functional abilities and increase his work
capacity.

Dr. Williams noted on December 9, 2004, “Mr. Reece was

by today.  He had a work evaluation done.  They recommended

a work hardening program, so I am going to get that

arranged.”  

A physician’s assistant in the office of Dr. George S.

Lawrence saw the claimant on January 28, 2005: “63 YO

gentleman received an injury to his eye 2 evenings ago while

running his coon dogs.  An Evergreen poked him in the eye. 

Since that time he’s had pain, redness, and swelling.”  The

impression was “1.  Corneal abrasion.  Gentamicin ointment

to be applied to the eye q.i.d.”  

A physical therapist noted on March 10, 2005, “Mr.

Reece is making excellent gains with PT....We are continuing
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with our work hardening program to facilitate both open and

closed chain kinetic strengthening of the thoracolumbar

paraspinal musculature and bi-lateral lower and upper

extremities....Mr. Reece states that ‘I think I am finally

getting over the hump.’  We will plan to continue our

treatment of this gentleman.”  The physical therapist

reported on April 8, 2005, “Mr. Reece has made good gains

with PT.  Currently he is at the end of his work hardening

regime....This gentleman is to undergo full functional

evaluation testing on the week of April 18, 2005.  At this

time we will plan to release from our services and allow him

to continue with his HEP and stand ready to assist should

the need arise.”    

The claimant participated in another Functional

Capacity Evaluation on April 21, 2005:

Mr. Coy Reece underwent functional evaluation this
date with reliable results for a valid FCE.
Overall, Mr. Reece demonstrates the ability to
perform work at the LIGHT category with
limitations and restrictions as noted above.  Mr.
Reece’s overall functional abilities have
decreased since his previous FCE on 11/8/04.  

Dr. Williams stated on April 26, 2005, “Mr. Reece has

had his work hardening and work evaluation.  They felt that

he could return to work at light duty.  He is to take a copy
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of that to his employer.  I have gone ahead and released him

from my care.”  The claimant testified that the respondent-

employer informed him light duty was not available.  The

claimant testified, “I really think that if Eaton themselves

would have let me back to light duty because the job I was

doing I had people there around me when there was something

I didn’t feel like I could do, I could ask for help and,

like I said, there’s been some people misused light duty and

they said no more light duty work.  So they refused that.”  

The parties have stipulated that the claimant “reached

maximum medical improvement and the end of his healing

period on May 9, 2005.”  Dr. Williams informed a

representative of the respondent-carrier on May 9, 2005, “He

underwent a work evaluation, and I am sending along copies

of those, which describes his specific physical capacities. 

As you know, he has had a lumbar laminectomy.  The American

Medical Association publication Guides to the Evaluation of

Permanent Impairment, 4th Edition, Table 75, page 113

indicates that an operatively treated disc derangement of

the lumbar spine produces a 10% whole person impairment.” 

The parties stipulated that “a 10% rating has been paid that

was issued by Dr. Williams.”    
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Heather Naylor, a Vocational Rehabilitation Consultant,

provided an Initial Vocational Rehabilitation Evaluation on

October 27, 2005:

At the request of Gallagher Bassett, I met with
Mr. Reece to complete an initial vocational
rehabilitation interview.  On 10/24/05 I traveled
to Gassville, Arkansas to meet with Mr.
Reece....Based on my initial interview with Mr.
Reece, it appears that he is capable of performing
work in at least the sedentary to light categories
of physical work demands.  There is some
discrepancy regarding his physical abilities,
which will need to be clarified.  However, it is
my opinion that he should be able to return to at
least light unskilled labor.  These types of jobs
usually pay minimum wages up to about $7.00/hour. 
Therefore, he would be looking at some
loss of wage earning ability since he was making
approximately $13.00/hour at the time of his
injury....

Heather Naylor reported on December 19, 2005, “The

11/8/04 FCE indicated that Mr. Reece could function at the

Medium level of physical work demands.  His 4/21/05 FCE

indicated that Mr. Reece’s overall function had decreased,

as it showed functioning at the Light level of physical work

demands with the following capabilities: occasional

lift/carry up to 30 pounds, constant reach/handling,

frequent carry up to 10 pounds, frequent reach overhead,

frequent sitting and standing, occasional carry/push/pull up

to 30 pounds, and occasional walk.  At the request of



REECE - F408431 8

Gallagher Bassett, labor market research will now be

completed to identify job possibilities for Mr. Reece based

in consideration of his work history, education and physical

capabilities - based on his second FCE.  Although Mr. Reece

has stated that he does not intend to return to work, once

this information is compiled, I will share labor market

results with him.”  

Heather Naylor corresponded with the claimant on

January 3, 2006:

I am writing to let you know that I recently
completed some labor market research in your area
to identify current job possibilities on your
behalf, in consideration of your 4/21/05 FCE that
indicates that you are functioning at the Light
level of physical work demands with the following
capabilities: occasional lift/carry up to
30 pounds, constant reach/handling, frequent carry
up to 10 pounds, frequent reach overhead, frequent
sitting and standing, occasional carry/push/pull
up to 30 pounds, and occasional walk.  
Although you told me during our 10/24/05 meeting
that you did not intend to return to the
workforce, I wanted you to be aware of these job
possibilities in case you changed your mind about
return to work.  

The job possibilities identified by Ms. Naylor included

Route Sales Driver, Janitor, Newspaper Carrier,

Housecleaner, Counter Sales, and Production Worker.

Heather Naylor reported on January 20, 2006:



REECE - F408431 9

At the request of Gallagher Bassett, labor market
research was completed to identify job
possibilities for Mr. Reece, in consideration of
his work history, education and physical
capabilities (based on his second FCE).
A Labor Market Survey was completed on 1/3/06 and
submitted.  I also notified Mr. Reece in writing
on 1/3/06 of the results of the labor market
findings, and advised him to contact me if he
wanted assistance with a job search.  To date, I
have not received a response from Mr. Reece.
At this time my file will remain pended.  If Mr.
Reece contacts me and requests vocational/job
search assistance, I will be available to assist
him....Until Mr. Reece contacts me requesting
vocational assistance, further vocational
services will remain on hold.    

The respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant in a

deposition included of record:

Q.  Did you understand from that FCE that you
could lift up to 30 pounds?

A.  Occasionally. 

Q.  Okay.  Would you agree with that assessment?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And it said you could frequently reach, stand,
and sit.  Do you agree with that assessment?

A.  Yes.

Q.  How about reaching, handling, or fingering
things?  Does any of that give you a problem?

A.  No.  

Q.  Now, they had that you were walking up to four
miles.  Was that a day or was that a week?
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A.  It was probably a week.

Q.  Okay.  You never got up to four miles a day?

A.  No....

Q.  So after the FCE what - I’m just asking from
your understanding - what was your understanding
of what your restrictions were?

A.  My understanding was that I can lift 30 pound
(sic) occasionally, and I can lift 10 pound about
any time.  

Q.  Any other restrictions other than that?

A.  Not that I recall...

Q.  [Heather Naylor] wrote you a letter on January
3, 2006.  Do you remember that?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Where she indicated that she understood you
could - patient can lift or carry up to 30 pounds. 
That’s what you told me, correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  That you could reach, handle, and frequently
carry up to 10 pounds.  That’s what you told me,
correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  That you could frequently reach overhead, sit,
stand, and occasionally carry, push, pull up to 30
pounds, and occasionally walk.  Is that what you
understood your restrictions to be?

A.  Yes. 

Q.  Okay.  Now, after she got that, she sent you a
list of job opportunities.  Do you remember that?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  Did you check on any of those?

A.  No.  

Q.  Can you tell me why you didn’t?

A.   I felt like that I was unable to do them.  

Q.  And why is that?

A.  Just pain and restrictions from the back.  

Q.  You had initially when she met with you, you
told her on the front end that you were not
interested in going back to work.  Is that
correct?

A.  That’s correct....

Q.  Did you have any interest whatsoever in job
placement, trying to find you a job such as one
Ms. Naylor offered to you, or any interest in any
retraining?

A.  No....

Q.  And as far as these jobs that Heather had
pointed out, even if they were within your
restrictions, you didn’t have any interest in
doing them?

A.  No.    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Lawrence on August

22, 2006: “He continues to have daily pain.  I had very

candid discussion with Coy and the fact that I think he will

probably always have pain and I don’t know that he’s ever

going to be able to do heavy lifting again and physical type
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work, though I think he can stay functional and do the

things he needs to do around the house, but he’s always

going to have pain.  He’s going to have to protect his

back....We’ll try him on Cymbalta which he has not tried.”   

Dr. Lawrence stated on October 23, 2006, “Mr. Reece has

been under my care for some time for his back pain.  He has

had surgery on this.  His current medications include pain

medications, which have been Ultracet and Hydrocodone....I

believe the medications I have just mentioned are needed as

a direct result of his injury which occurred on his job and

is on a Worker’s Comp claim.”  

Dr. Williams signed the following statement on April

20, 2007:

Mr. Reece is a patient of mine.  It is my opinion
within a reasonable degree of medical certainty
that Coy Reece will continue to need medication
for his ongoing pain and I am referring him back
to Dr. George S. Lawrence for the purpose of
continuing to manage his pain medications that I
believe arise out of his injury of July 23, 2004.  

   A pre-hearing order was filed on May 14, 2007.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that prescriptions

for Cymbalta, Hydrocodone, and Ultracet were reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.  The claimant was deposed on July 31, 2007.  The
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claimant testified that he resided on two acres of land. 

The claimant testified that he was physically able to feed

his cows, operate a riding lawnmower, and hunt raccoons with

his dogs.  The claimant testified that he also participated

in deer and turkey hunting.  The claimant was able to drive

a motor vehicle and testified that he had recently driven to

Dallas, Texas.      

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on December 3, 2007.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the claimant proved he was

“entitled to payment for the prescription medications

Cymbalta, Ultracet and Hydrocodone on and after April 20,

2007.”  The parties have stipulated that the administrative

law judge’s December 3, 2007 opinion “is binding on this

proceeding under the law of the case doctrine.”

Heather Naylor provided a Vocational Progress Report on

March 13, 2008:

At the request of Sedgwick, I re-opened my
vocational file on 1/14/08, with the request that
I re-evaluate Mr. Reece and determine if further
vocational services were indicated - such as an
updated Labor Market Survey.
On 2/13/08 I requested permission from attorney
Rick Spencer to meet with Mr. Reece again.  That
request was granted.  On 3/10/08 I traveled to
Mountain Home, Arkansas and met with Mr. Reece,
again at Mr. Spencer’s office....
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He reported that a year and a half ago he fell in
his yard while picking up a rope, and as a result,
had to go to the ER as he could not straighten his
legs.  He said an MRI was done, but he did not
remember what the results of the MRI were.  He
told me Dr. Lawrence referred him to a
neurologist, but this was denied by the
insurance company.
He told me that he was never pain free; that he is
unable to bend or stoop due to pain; that he
cannot stand or walk for long periods without
needing to sit or lay down to rest for about 5
minutes before he can get up again; and that the
pain is in the center of his low back and
sometimes down his legs - but mainly his right
leg.  No new non-work related health problems were
reported...
His typical day consists of staying at home almost
all day, every day.  He watches  TV and feeds and
waters his dogs.  He and his wife occasionally go
to McDonald’s for dinner, but he said this is the
extent of his social activities.  He does not do
any household chores, but this is something that
his wife has always done.  He hunts and fishes
rarely.  He said he did not deer hunt this year
but killed a deer the year before, sitting on his
tailgate.  He hunts with his coon dogs but
goes with a friend so he does not have to walk
much.  He said he has not been trout fishing in a
while.  His only other activity is driving his
wife to the grocery store.  
His income includes: Social Security ($1147);
disability pay from Eaton $50/month; and he has a
rental house.  However, he said he is not making
any money from this house as the renter is 5
months behind on rent.  He hires someone to
maintain the house.  
Regarding return to work, he has not worked
anywhere or looked for work anywhere since his
injury.  I asked him if he ever followed-up and
applied for any of the job possibilities that I
notified him about back in January 2006.  He told
me that he had not.  I asked if he planned to
return to work in the future.  He said that
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he did not, and planned to stay retired.  I asked
him if I were to provide him with new light
classification job possibilities, would he follow-
up and apply for the jobs.  He said no, and that
he “could not do them anyway.”  

VOCATIONAL SUMMARY
Based on my recent meeting with Mr. Reece, it does
not appear that much has changed since I last met
with him in October 2006.  The only thing new
medically appears to be the pain management and
medication management by his family physician, Dr.
Lawrence.
I have received and reviewed some of Dr.
Lawrence’s reports, and there is no indication
that Mr. Reece’s physical capabilities have
changed.  Therefore, it appears that he is still
capable of functioning at the Light classification
based on the FCE.  Assuming that his capacity for
work is still in the Sedentary to Light range, he
should have been able to return to work to any of
the twelve Light job possibilities identified on
1/3/06.  At this point, I do not think a current
Labor Market Survey is indicated, as Mr. Reece
told me that he has no plans to return to work and
would not apply for any jobs.  If requested, I
will be glad to do a current Labor Market Survey
in his area to identify Sedentary-Light job
openings.

Dr. Lawrence stated on February 17, 2012, “I have been

seeing Mr. Reece for some time for Workers Comp for back

pain that he has.  This gentleman has undergone surgery in

the past.  He continues to have pain in his back, but also

radiculopathy, pain particularly down his right leg.  He has

notable signs of weakness in the right leg and also

diminished reflexes.  He has been reevaluated by his surgeon
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and does not meet surgical criteria at this point, but

certainly continues to have pain.  This gentleman has asked

that he not be put on any type of addictive narcotic

medication, which is a position I greatly appreciate, but he

continues to have pain.  I think a medication such as

Neurontin or gabapentin, which is the generic name, would

possibly be of great benefit for him because it is used many

times to help treat radicular type pain.  I think this could

possibly give him significant relief without the use of a

control (sic) substance.”

Dr. Lawrence’s assessment on October 18, 2012 was low

back pain and radiculopathy.  Dr. Lawrence prescribed

Cymbalta and referred the claimant to a chronic pain

specialist.  Dr. Lawrence noted on December 17, 2012 that

the claimant was “much better on Cymbalta.”  Dr. Lawrence’s

recommendation on June 28, 2013 was “protect back by not

bending, stooping over.”  A pre-hearing order was filed on

July 8, 2013.  The claimant’s contentions were, “1.  The

claimant contends that he has been rendered permanently and

totally disabled as a result of his work-related injury and

is entitled to related benefits.  2.  The claimant contends
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that if he is not found to be permanently and totally

disabled that he is entitled to an award of wage loss.”  

Respondent No. 1's contentions were, “1.  Respondent

No. 1 contends that the claimant is not entitled to any

wage-loss or permanent and total disability benefits.  2. 

The respondents offered job placement and vocational

rehabilitation, which was refused by the claimant.  This is

a bar to benefits above the rating of 10%.  3.  On medical,

Respondent No. 1 has provided all reasonably necessary

medical benefits in this matter.  4.  Alternatively,

Respondent No. 1 contends that if the claimant is entitled

to wage loss or permanent total disability that said

benefits are the responsibility of the Second Injury Fund.” 

Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, contended that “the

claimant’s pre-existing conditions were not causing

disability at the time of the injury [and] do not meet the

requirements of Midstate Construction to result in Second

Injury Fund liability.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is permanently and
totally disabled or, in the alternative,
entitled to wage-loss disability benefits.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee.   
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A hearing was held on September 4, 2013.  The claimant

testified on direct:

Q.  And what I want you to do basically is to tell
the judge in your own words what has happened with
your condition since [the September 5, 2007
hearing]. What’s been going on with you?

A.  Okay.  It’s just, I went on Cymbalta.  Without
Cymbalta I can’t hardly survive really.  With
Cymbalta it helps considerably, but I still have
pain.  As far as getting out and doing stuff, I
can ride a lawnmower, I can for 30 minutes, 45
minutes at a time, that’s it, and I can take care
of, do my few little chores, feed my hound dog,
and basically I try to walk some.  I can’t go very
far until that nerve starts down the leg and
that’s that.  So that’s just about my life.  Go to
the grocery store, stuff like that.

The claimant testified that he was limited in sitting,

standing, and walking.

Heather Taylor, formerly Heather Naylor, testified

regarding her efforts to assist the claimant in finding

appropriate work within the claimant’s permanent physical

restrictions.  The claimant’s attorney cross-examined Ms.

Taylor:

Q.  You’ve heard him testify about his pain, have
you not?

A.  Yes.

Q.  If the judge believes him as to the pain
levels he’s described and the limitations he’s
described, do you really think he could work eight
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hours a day, five days a week in any of those jobs
you’ve suggested?

A.  As we sit here today the opinion is no and I’m
answering that because I wasn’t, my opinion is
different today as it was when I first had the
case eight years ago....

Q.  And, again, persons who have the kind of pain
that Coy has frankly described, clearly it would
be an exercise in futility to try to work
anywhere, would it not, if, in fact, the judge
believes that he has the pain levels he described? 
Would you agree with that?

A.  Yes.  I wouldn’t recommend any vocational
efforts as far as finding a job today.      

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 2, 2013.  The administrative law judge found, among

other things, that the claimant proved he was permanently

and totally disabled.  Respondent No. 1 appeals to the Full

Commission.       

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Permanent Partial Disability

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Cmty. Servs.,

Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008).  In

considering claims for permanent partial disability benefits

in excess of the employee’s percentage of permanent physical
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impairment, the Commission may take into account, in

addition to the percentage of permanent physical impairment,

such factors as the employee’s age, education, work

experience, and other matters reasonably expected to affect

his future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(b)(1).    

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(b) provides:

(3) The employee shall not be required to enter
any program of vocational rehabilitation against
his or her consent; however, no employee who
waives rehabilitation or refuses to participate in
or cooperate for reasonable cause with either an
offered program of rehabilitation or job placement
assistance shall be entitled to permanent partial
disability benefits in excess of the percentage of
permanent physical impairment established by
objective physical findings. 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(b)(3) does not apply

here.”  It is the duty of the Full Commission to enter

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence and not on whether there is any substantial

evidence to support the administrative law judge’s findings. 

See Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649

S.W.2d 402 (1983), citing Jones v. Scheduled Skyways, Inc.,

1 Ark. App. 44, 612 S.W.2d 333 (1981).  In view of this

rule, an administrative law judge’s findings regarding
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credibility are not binding on the Full Commission.  Id.,

citing Arkansas Coal Co. v. Steele, 237 Ark. 727, 375 S.W.2d

673 (1964); Moss v. El Dorado Drilling Co., 237 Ark. 80, 371

S.W.2d 528 (1963).  

The Full Commission reviews an administrative law

judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by the administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  Moreover,

the appellate court reviews the decision of the Full

Commission and not that of the administrative law judge. 

Powers v. City of Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App. 251, 254, 248

S.W.3d 516, 519 (2007), citing High Capacity Prods. v.

Moore, 61 Ark. App. 1, 962 S.W.2d 831 (1998).   

An employer relying upon the defense enumerated in §11-

9-505(b)(3) must show that the claimant refused to

participate in a program of vocational rehabilitation or

job-placement assistance, or, through some other affirmative

action, indicated an unwillingness to cooperate in those
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endeavors, and that such refusal to cooperate was without

any reasonable cause.  See Burris v. L&B Moving Storage, 83

Ark. App. 290, 123 S.W.3d 123 (2003).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

Respondent No. 1 proved that the claimant refused to

participate in an offered program of job-placement

assistance.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant’s

refusal to cooperate was without any reasonable cause.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to his lower back on July 23, 2004.  Dr. Williams

performed lower back surgery in September 2004.  Dr.

Williams subsequently arranged a work hardening program.  A

physical therapist reported in March 2005 that the claimant

was participating in a work hardening program.  The evidence

of record does not corroborate the claimant’s assertion that

work hardening worsened the claimant’s physical condition. 

The physical therapist released the claimant on April 8,

2005 and did not report that the claimant’s physical

condition had worsened as a result of work hardening.  

A Functional Capacity Evaluation on April 21, 2005

indicated that the claimant was able to return to light work

duty.  Dr. Williams released the claimant to return to work
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at light duty on April 26, 2005.  Dr. Williams did not

report that the claimant’s physical condition had worsened

as a result of work hardening.  The claimant testified,

however, that the respondent-employer would not provide

light-duty work.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

reached maximum medical improvement and the end of his

healing period on May 9, 2005.  There was no contention at

that time that the claimant’s condition had worsened as a

result of work hardening or that the claimant’s healing

period had been extended as a result of work hardening.  Dr.

Williams assigned the claimant a 10% anatomical impairment

rating on May 9, 2005.

Heather Taylor, an expert vocational rehabilitation

consultant, began providing the claimant with credible and

legitimate vocational assistance on October 27, 2005.  Ms.

Taylor reviewed the April 21, 2005 Functional Capacity

Evaluation and stated, “it showed functioning at the Light

level of physical work demands with the following

capabilities: occasional lift/carry up to 30 pounds,

constant reach/handling, frequent carry up to 10 pounds,

frequent reach overhead, frequent sitting and standing,

occasional carry/push/pull up to 30 pounds, and occasional
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walk.”  Ms. Taylor reported that she would identify possible

job leads for the claimant within the claimant’s physical

restrictions but also noted, “Mr. Reece has stated that he

does not intend to return to work.”  

Heather Taylor informed the claimant on January 3, 2006

that she had identified several potential appropriate

employment positions for the claimant and stated, “Although

you told me during our 10/24/05 meeting that you did not

intend to return to the workforce I wanted you to be aware

of these job possibilities in case you changed your mind

about return to work.”  The claimant did not respond to Ms.

Taylor.  Heather Taylor therefore reported on January 20,

2006, “If Mr. Reece contacts me and requests vocational/job

search assistance, I will be available to assist

him....Until Mr. Reece contacts me requesting vocational

assistance, further vocational services will remain on

hold.”  The claimant did not subsequently contact Ms. Taylor

at any time.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant refused to

participate in an offered program of job placement

assistance.  The claimant contends that he is physically

unable to perform any employment because of chronic pain



REECE - F408431 25

related to the compensable injury.  However, we note the

claimant’s deposition testimony wherein the clamant agreed

that he could perform limited lifting, reaching, standing,

and sitting.  We can find no reasonable cause that the

claimant willfully refused to participate in the vocational

assistance provided by Heather Taylor.  The claimant plainly

indicated in his testimony that he had no interest in

seeking appropriate gainful employment within his permanent

physical restrictions.  Heather Taylor followed up with the

claimant in March 2008.  At that time, the claimant again

informed Ms. Taylor that he had no plans to return to work

and would not apply for any jobs within the claimant’s

light-duty work restrictions.  We recognize Heather Taylor’s

testimony in September 2013 that she was no longer

recommending vocational placement efforts on the claimant’s

behalf.  Nevertheless, the preponderance of evidence in the

present matter demonstrates that the claimant refused to

participate in an offered program of job placement

assistance.  The evidence demonstrates that the claimant’s

refusal to participate was without reasonable cause.  The

Full Commission therefore finds, in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-505(b)(3), that the claimant is not entitled
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to permanent partial disability benefits in excess of the

claimant’s percentage of permanent physical impairment.   

B.  Permanent Total Disability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(b)(3) discusses an employee’s

entitlement to permanent partial disability benefits but

does not explicitly address an employee’s entitlement to

permanent total disability.  “Permanent total disability”

means inability, because of compensable injury or

occupational disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the

same or other employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1). 

The burden of proof shall be on the employee to prove

inability to earn any meaningful wage in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §519(e)(2).  The claimant bears

the burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is permanently totally disabled.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-704(c)(2).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  Claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled.”  The
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Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  The claimant

is age 72 with only a high school education and a work

history primarily involving unskilled manual labor.  The

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lower back on

July 23, 2004.  Dr. Williams subsequently performed surgery. 

A Functional Capacity Evaluation done April 21, 2005 did not

indicate that the claimant was permanently totally disabled. 

Instead, the Functional Capacity Evaluation indicated that

the claimant was able to return to work at light duty.  Dr.

Williams, the claimant’s treating surgeon, did not opine

that the claimant was permanently totally disabled. 

Instead, Dr. Williams released the claimant to return to

light-duty work on April 26, 2005.  Dr. Williams assigned

the claimant a 10% permanent anatomical impairment rating.   

We recognize that the respondent-employer would not

provide the claimant with light-duty work.  Nevertheless, as

we have discussed at length, Heather Taylor attempted to

provide appropriate job-placement assistance beginning

October 24, 2005.  The claimant repeatedly informed Heather

Taylor, however, that he was not interested in returning to

any type of work within the claimant’s light-duty work

restrictions.  The claimant’s lack of interest and negative
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attitude is an impediment to the Commission’s full

assessment of a claimant’s loss and is a factor we can

consider in determining that the claimant’s wage loss is not

as great as he states it to be.  See City of Fayetteville v.

Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984).  Although

the claimant may not be physically able to return to manual

labor for the respondent-employer, the claimant testified

that he is able to ride a lawnmower, walk, and drive.  The

preponderance of evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant is unable to earn any meaningful wage in the same

or other employment.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove that

he was entitled to permanent partial disability benefits. 

In accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(b)(3), the

evidence demonstrates that the claimant refused to cooperate

in an offered program of job placement assistance.  The

claimant also did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he was permanently totally disabled.  The

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he was unable, because of the July 23, 2004 compensable

injury, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other
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employment.  The administrative law judge’s decision is

reversed, and this claim is denied and dismissed.

  IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I

dissent from the majority opinion.

         First, while it is accurate that the claimant

stated that he was not willing to participate in vocation

rehabilitation, that recommendation was revoked in September

2013.  The vocational rehabilitation specialist stated at

that time that with the claimant’s limitations as of

February 2012, she would not recommend vocational efforts. 

Thus, by that time, his refusal ended, because he could not

refuse something that is not recommended to him.  Surely the

Act does not contemplate allowing the majority to continue

to punish a claimant for his refusal to do vocational
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rehabilitation after the vocational rehabilitation is no

longer recommended.

         Second, the claimant had reasonable cause to refuse

vocational rehabilitation, where Dr. Lawrence stated that

the claimant could not do any “physical type” job and that

he would always have pain, where the claimant had back pain

radiating into his legs with weakness and diminished

reflexes, where Dr. Lawrence recommended continued and

permanent use of significant pain medication which did not

suffice to eliminate his pain, where Dr. Lawrence instructed

the claimant to protect his back, and where he could not

stoop or bend or walk or stand for long periods without

needing to lie down to rest.  I cannot conceive of a

circumstance in which this man could find employment earning

meaningful wages under these facts.

         For these reasons, I disagree with the majority’s

conclusion that the claimant is not entitled to benefits in

excess of his permanent anatomical impairment rating.  

         I also disagree with the conclusion that the

claimant is not permanently totally disabled.  The claimant

is seventy-two years of age, which is unquestionably

advanced age, which would limit his ability to obtain a
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paying job.  The claimant had a high school education, with

a work history of unskilled manual labor, which he could no

longer perform.  The claimant had a low back injury in July

2004, for which he had surgery.  In 2005, the claimant

completed a functional capacity evaluation which showed that

at that time he could perform light duty, to which Dr.

Williams released him in April 2005 with a 10% permanent

anatomical impairment rating.  The claimant was not provided

light-duty work.  He was offered job placement assistance,

which he declined.  As of September 2013, that assistance

was no longer recommended.

         The majority states that the claimant could ride a

lawnmower, walk, and drive, but it ignores the fact that the

claimant required frequent breaks during which he needed to

lay down and rest in order to accomplish any of these tasks,

because they caused significant pain into his leg.  He could

use the riding lawnmower for half an hour.  He testified

that he could not function at all without taking Cymbalta.  

         The majority did not address the fact that upon his

release, he underwent work hardening therapy.  The purpose

of this was to be able return to work for the respondent-

employer in regular-duty capacity, because they refused to
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provide light-duty work.  Obviously, this is not a man who

was attempting to avoid work.  The therapy was very painful

and increased his physical limitations, and finally, he

terminated both the therapy and his employment.  

         Further, the claimant testified that if he could

have returned to work, he certainly would have, because he

stood to benefit financially from continuing to work until

at least age 65, for retirement purposes.  Obviously,

working also pays better than not working, even if one

receives some disability benefit under the workers’

compensation system.  

         Reports from functional capacity evaluations

provide an excellent snapshot of a claimant’s ability to

work on one day.  There is no follow-up to determine whether

that work caused limitations in the following days, and

therefore their usefulness is limited.  The claimant’s FCEs

show that he gave his best effort, which is the consistent

theme of this claim, and that it cost him physically in the

following days.

         The medications required by the claimant, which

have been found to be the responsibility of the respondents,

for his intractable pain (Ultracet, Hydrocodone, Cymbalta)
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each cause drowsiness, which compounds the effects of his

pain upon his ability to work. 

         In October 2012, Dr. Lawrence discussed the

claimant’s worsening condition.  The claimant did not have

difficulty performing his work until the date of injury, and

in fact had periods of perfect attendance over the quarter-

century that he worked for the respondent.  Therefore, the

suggestion that the claimant’s deteriorating condition was

not directly related to the damage caused by the work injury

is unsupported by the facts.

         Given these facts, the majority’s conclusion is

unconscionable and certainly not substantially supported by

the record.

         For the foregoing reasons, I dissent from the

majority opinion.

                               
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


